
President’s Message 
 

Our December 15th membership meeting will feature The  
Honorable Gerry Connolly, Chairman of Fairfax County Board of 
Supervisors. The Federation will have its own “Ask the Chairman” 
show as Chairman Connolly will take questions from attendees. This 
promises to be informative as Fairfax County’s relationship with 
Richmond will be front and center with the county’s initiatives on 
transportation, education, land use and the budget.  
 

The Federation’s November 17th meeting in Mount Vernon on Base 
Relocation and Closure (BRAC) was a huge success. Cosponsored 
with the Mount Vernon Council of Citizens Associations, over 70 
attendees listened to presentations by Supervisor Gerry Hyland, 
Lee District School Board member Dan Storck and representatives 
from Fort Belvoir, the Virginia Department of Transportation and the 
Fairfax County Public Schools (FCPS). Answers to pertinent 
questions from the audience on the effects of BRAC on the county 
school and transportation infrastructures raised even more questions 
about the federal unfunded relocation mandate. The challenges of 
traffic and schools facing Fairfax County residents appear to be 
daunting if the six year BRAC schedule is kept without major 
investments by the federal government. 
 

I am pleased to report my November 21st testimony and 
presentation of our Legislative Program was very well received by 
the Board of Supervisors. Several supervisors publicly complimented 
the program and our involvement. Sally Ormsby and Carol Hawn 
earn our appreciation for their highly respected work. Also, as 
Federation President, I was part of the Lee District Association of 
Civic Associations committee to determine the recipients of the Les 
Dorson Public Service Awards to be presented on December 13th. 
 

There is more to come. Our January 19th membership meeting will 
feature FCPS Deputy Superintendent Brad Draeger with a 
discussion of the school budget and No Child Left Behind. At our 
February 16th meeting, The Honorable Penny Gross, Mason 
District Supervisor, will give a presentation on the Chesapeake 
Bay. Keep track of the Citizen of the Year Awards Banquet  in 
March and other Federation matters at FairfaxFederation.org, 
thanks to Jeff Parnes our webmaster.   
 

Finally, we are growing at the Federation. Increased membership and 
a full board enable us to place greater scrutiny on issues such as 
stream reclassification, school initiatives and budgets, land use 
zoning ordinance amendments and transportation, as well as 
improve our interrelationships with other umbrella regional 
associations. If you have volunteer time to give, come and be part of 
the Federation - just let me know. 
 

Have Safe and Happy Holidays!  
 

John Jennison, President 
 

FedPres@FairfaxFederation.org    �   (703) 591-5586 

Federation Membership Meeting 
 

�              �    � 
 

Thursday, December 15, 2005 
 

7:30 p.m. 
 

Packard Center Main Conference Room 
4022 Hummer Road, Annandale 

 
 

Guest Speaker: 
 

The Honorable Gerald E. Connolly 
Chairman, Fairfax County Board of Supervisors 

 

Topic: “Ask the Chairman” 
 

�              �    � 
 

Upcoming Membership Meetings 
 

January 19, 2006            7:30 p.m. 
 

Guest Speaker: Brad Draeger 
Deputy Superintendent 

Fairfax County Public Schools 
 

Topic: The Superintendent’s Proposed Fiscal Year 
2007 School Budget and No Child Left Behind Act 

 

February 16, 2006          7:30 p.m. 
 

Guest Speaker: The Honorable Penny Gross 
Mason District Supervisor 

 

Topic: The Chesapeake Bay 
 

Packard Center Main Conference Room 
4022 Hummer Road, Annandale 

 

� 
 

Federation Board Meetings 
 

January 26, 2006                   7:30 p.m. 
 

February 23, 2006                 7:30 p.m. 
 

�   �    � 
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Airports Public Forums Scheduled  
 

The Fairfax County Airports Advisory Committee (FCAAC) will 
sponsor two public forums to give residents the opportunity to 
comment on airport operations.  The first is scheduled for 
Tuesday, December 13, 2005, beginning at 7:30 p.m. in the Board 
Auditorium of the Fairfax County Government Center, 12000 
Government Center Parkway, Fairfax.  The second is scheduled 
for Tuesday, January 17, 2005, at 7:30 p.m. at the South County 
Government Center, 8350 Richmond Highway, Alexandria.  The 
forums are open to all county residents. 
 

Residents will have the opportunity to address issues related to 
airport operations, including aircraft noise, safety, security, 
expansion, ground transportation, access, parking, airport terminal 
operations, or other services.  The FCAAC will summarize all 
comments for later presentation to the Board of Supervisors.    
 

The FCAAC is a citizens committee established by the Board of 
Supervisors to advise on issues concerning airport operations at 
Dulles International and Washington Reagan National Airports.    
 

To register in advance to speak at, or for additional  information 
on, the forums, or to send written comments, please contact Carol 
Hawn at (703) 266-6872 or via email at cahawn@att.net.  Those 
registering in advance will be given ten minutes to testify; those 
signing up at the forum to speak will be given up to five minutes.  
 

If either Fairfax County Government or Public Schools are closed 
after 12:00 noon on the day of the scheduled forums, or if 
government or schools are closed the next day due to inclement 
weather, the forum will be rescheduled for a later date.   

Inclement Weather Policy 
 

With the upcoming potential for inclement weather, 
the following policy is in effect: if either Fairfax County 
Government or Public Schools are closed after 12:00 
noon the day of a Federation membership meeting, 
or if it is announced that Fairfax County Government 
or Schools will be closed the day after a scheduled 
Federation membership meeting due to inclement 
weather or other emergency, the Federation will not 
hold that meeting.  This does not pertain to regularly 
scheduled closures, such as holidays.  Membership 
meetings will not be rescheduled.  We will make 
every attempt to post the cancellation on our website, 
www.fairfaxfederation.org.  You can also contact  
(703) 266-6872 for more information. 

FAIRFAX COUNTY FEDERATION OF CITIZENS ASSOCIATIONS 
2005 - 2006 BOARD OF DIRECTORS and RELATED POSITIONS (12/01/05) 

 

Officers 
President                                        John Jennison                   (703) 591-5586     FedPres@fairfaxfederation.org 
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Recording Secretary                      Esther Ferington                (703) 971-0032     FedRecSec@fairfaxfederation.org 
Corresponding Secretary              Judith H’Ormaycht             (703) 801-0316     FedCorSec@fairfaxfederation.org 
Past President                                Carol Hawn                       (703) 266-6872     FedPastPres@fairfaxfederation.org 
 

Committee Chairs 
Education                                       Charles Dane                    (703) 323-7847     FedEducationChr@fairfaxfederation.org 
Environment                                   Flint Webb                         (703) 560-5203     FedEnvironment@fairfaxfederation.org 
                                                        Walter Sisson                    (703) 560-2469     FedEnvironment@fairfaxfederation.org 
Human Services                             Carol Hawn                       (703) 266-6872     FedHumServcsChr@fairfaxfederation.org 
Land Use                                        Steve DelBianco                (703) 992-6857     FedLandUseChr@fairfaxfederation.org 
Legislation                                      Sally Ormsby                     (703) 273-2048     FedLegislationChr@fairfaxfederation.org 
Public Safety                                  Merrily Pierce                    (703) 848-1924     FedPublicSafetyChr@fairfaxfederation.org 
Resolutions                                    Bill Hanks                          (703) 385-3753     FedResolutionsChr@fairfaxfederation.org 
Transportation                               Earl Flanagan                    (703) 780-4709     FedTransportationChr@fairfaxfederation.org 
                                                        Roger Hoskin                     (703) 750-1941     FedTransportationChr@fairfaxfederation.org 
 

District Representatives 
Braddock                                        Art Wells                            (703) 323-7367     FedBraddockRep@fairfaxfederation.org 
Lee                                                  Johna Gagnon                   (703) 960-2840     FedLeeRep@fairfaxfederation.org 
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Related Positions 
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The Federation Board 
wishes you and yours  

all the best this holiday season,  
and peace in the new year. 
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Fairfax County Federation of Citizens Associations 
Membership Meeting of November 17, 2005 

 

DRAFT MINUTES 
 

(for membership approval at the December 15, 2005 meeting) 
 
 

This month’s FCFCA meeting was devoted to one subject: the local and 
countywide impact of the large staffing increases at Fort Belvoir due to BRAC. 
The meeting was held at the Walt Whitman Middle School in the Mount Vernon 
District and was co-sponsored by the Mount Vernon Council of Citizens 
Associations (MVCCA). (Attendance list is attached to original copy.) Other 
customary business, such as approval of the minutes and the Treasurer’s 
Report, was deferred to the December membership meeting. The meeting 
began at 7:30 p.m.  
 
 

Program — 
       

a. Federation President John Jennison and MVCCA Co-Chair Errol 
Bergsagel called the meeting to order.  
 

President John Jennison thanked the MVCCA for co-sponsoring the event 
and thanked Supervisor Gerry Hyland and Federation First Vice President 
Patrick Rea for obtaining the meeting space and for organizing the event 
and the panel of speakers. He explained that the Federation represents 
citizens and homeowner associations throughout the county and 
introduced several of the Federation committee chairs, including Charles 
Dane (Education), Patrick Rea (Membership), Walt Sisson and Flint 
Webb (Environment), Steve DelBianco (Land Use), and Earl Flanagan 
and Roger Hoskins (Transportation), mentioning some of the issues now 
being reviewed, such as the School budget and stream re-classification. 
He noted that Carol Hawn, also chairman of Human Services, had Citizen 
of the Year nomination forms, also available on the Federation website 
(www.fairfaxfederation.org); the nomination deadline is January 15. 
Membership meetings are on the third Thursday of each month; the 
programs for the next three are Q & A with Chairman Connolly 
(December 15), Education and No Child Left Behind impact, with FCPS 
Deputy Superintendent Brad Draeger (January 19), and the Chesapeake 
Bay clean-up, with Supervisor Penny Gross (February 16). 
 

MVCCA Co-Chair Errol Bergsagel noted that the council is an umbrella 
group for associations in the Mount Vernon District. It meets in the same 
space, the Jack Knowles Lecture Hall at Walt Whitman Middle School, the 
last Wednesday of each month. Its committees include Budget and 
Finance, Consumer Affairs, Education, Environment and Recreation, 
Health and Human Services, Affordable Housing, Planning and Zoning, 
Public Safety, and Transportation. Supervisor Gerry Hyland attends the 
meetings. Minutes, resolutions, schedules, and other materials are on the 
Council website, www.mvcca.org. He thanked the Federation for the 
opportunity to co-sponsor this important meeting. 
 

b. John Jennison introduced the panel members: the Honorable Gerry 
Hyland, Supervisor of the Mount Vernon District; Leon Marshall, the 
BRAC Implementation Leader for Fort Belvoir; the Honorable Dan Storck, 
Mount Vernon School Board Member; Gary Chevalier, FCPS Assistant 
Superintendent; and Jan Vaughn, of VDOT’s Arlington/Fairfax office. 
 

c. Supervisor Hyland congratulated the Federation on co-sponsoring this 
meeting in the Mount Vernon District and expressed his thanks. He noted 
that both the county and the Army were very surprised by the large 
number of persons who will be based at Fort Belvoir. He said that 
planning for these changes was like trying to get your hands around jello. 
Initially the projected military and civilian increase in positions was 
12,000, then 16,000, then 18,000. It is now 21,000. After the first 
announcement, he and the county staff immediately began speaking with 
Fort Belvoir’s commandant on how to facilitate transportation of so many 
people in and out of the base. Transportation improvements are needed 
to make this work. At a bare minimum, back of the envelope estimate, 

these improvements would cost $350 million. Senator Warner has the list 
corresponding to this figure. BRAC won’t work without such 
improvements and the financial help to make them happen. Under the 
BRAC law, there are just 6 years before all 21,000 people arrive.  
 

In addition to financial help, the county needs assistance to learn the 
basic parameters quickly. First, where the 21,000 people will be located, 
either within Fort Belvoir or at the separate Engineering Proving Ground. 
(In response, Leon Marshall stated that a development consultant has 
been hired and will have a preliminary report by April.) Second, a survey 
of the personnel at the agencies being transferred, to include where they 
live now, whether they will move, and how many children they have at 
what ages. (Leon Marshall stated that a survey has gone out, but does 
not include questions about the children in this round.) While personnel 
will turn over, this is the best data we can get now. 
 

d. Supervisor Hyland noted BRAC poses a special challenge to the 
southeastern county because i) Lorton/Newington/Laurel Hill is already 
the fastest growing part of the county, with 27,000 more persons 
projected in the next 5 years; ii) the BRAC realignment will bring with it 
defense contractors and their additional employees; iii) the National 
Museum for the U.S. Army on Fort Belvoir is projected to have 1 million 
visitors a year; and iv) the Lorton Arts Foundation will also attract traffic at 
Laurel Hill. He also later noted the projected redevelopment of Springfield 
Mall and of the nearby 100 acres of the GSA warehouse area. In 6 to 10 
years, and realistically 6 rather than 10, there will be a new southeastern 
part of the county that we will not recognize. The county must be joined at 
the hip with the federal, state, local, and military leadership in making this 
happen and doing it right. He then asked Leon Marshall whether the $1 
billion allocation for BRAC transportation improvements (nationwide) 
includes improvements off the base, or only on the base. 
 

e. Leon Marshall said that no money from that fund is available off post. 
So far $30 million has been allocated on post for road widening, lights, 
and so on. He thanked the Federation, the MVCCA, and Supervisor 
Hyland for holding the meeting. He said that prior to the BRAC decision, 
which was unexpected, the fort had been planning for growth of 3,000 to 
6,000 personnel. He also noted the personnel figures that BRAC used 
were from Fiscal Year 2003 and actual current levels at the agencies are 
higher; this accounts for the growth in the estimated net number of new 
personnel to 21,000. (There is actually a 23,000 increase coupled with a 
2,000 decrease.) This September the fort began an implementation plan 
based on the BRAC recommendation. It calls for more than 3 billion 
dollars in construction costs for a total of 600 million square feet. This is 
the largest ever DOD BRAC initiative and requires resource assistance. 
An RFP has been issued for a master developer to create plans that will 
integrate Fort Belvoir and the surrounding community. A major aspect of 
this plan is where to correctly site facilities on Belvoir, which has not been 
determined, and may well include the Engineering Proving Ground, a 
great potential resource that has previously not been used. 
 

Fort Belvoir outreach has included several meetings with local Chambers 
of Commerce and Rotary Clubs. Clearly transportation is the top issue. 
Funding for transportation will come after the Master Plan and the 
Environmental Impact Statement and will affect both Fairfax and Prince 
William counties. The Army will have to mitigate this.  
 

A web-based zip code survey has gone out to the agencies being 
transferred. Some are classified and must survey their own employees 
and then report aggregate data back. Many could not or would not act 
until BRAC became law on November 9. This survey is transportation-
related only. In the first week, there has already been a 10 percent 
response. (In response, Supervisor Hyland stated that for planning 
purposes, information is needed for every single person, not a statistical 
sample). The National Geospatial Agency, at 7700 employees, is the 
farthest away, in Bethesda, so the decisions of those employees are of 

(Continued on page 4) 
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particular concern; however, NGA operates around the clock every day, 
so it may have less impact on commuter flows. Other large groups are 
10,000 DOD employees and 2,000 Army employees. He noted that the 
commandant has stated there must be no daylight between post and 
community in planning for this major transition. 
 

Part of the change will be a large new hospital. With the closure of Walter 
Reed, half the patient list will be reassigned here. An audience member 
said that some local veterans now going to West Virginia will almost 
certainly choose to go to this new hospital and add further to the patient 
load. Supervisor Hyland noted that the location of the hospital has major 
implications for traffic flow and trip generation, and that Fort Belvoir 
already has one of the largest PX/commissaries in the world. Leon 
Marshall stated that the hospital siting is at the top of the commandant’s 
list. It was later stated that the hospital is expected to generate hundreds 
of thousands of trips a year. However, many will not coincide with rush 
hour. 
 

Under the law, the realignment must be complete in 6 years from the date 
the president approved the recommendation, so the deadline for 
completion of the entire BRAC process is September 15, 2011. All military 
construction should be complete by then. Personnel will transfer primarily 
in 2010 and 2011, although the first 7 people will come in 2007; all will be 
at Fort Belvoir by September 15, 2011. Under the current residential 
housing program, the fort is only allowed to supply 25 percent of the 
military housing need. Although the recently completed housing analysis 
will be redone, it probably will not change. Supervisor Hyland urged an 
increase from the 2000 units now planned to 4000 as a way of increasing 
affordable housing. 
 

f. Members of the audience, including some Federation chairs and some 
members of the MVCCA, asked several questions at this point.  
 

On the environment, one question was whether the preliminary BRAC 
information was included in the recent transportation conformity analysis. 
Mark Cannalli from the county transportation staff, who was in 
attendance, stated that the July analysis used a BRAC figure of 18,000 
but may also have double-counted some people.  
 

Most questions were on transportation. Mark Cannalli reiterated the need 
for hard data on where facilities will be and where people will be going, to 
assess options that include extensions of the Blue or Yellow Metrorail 
lines, Rex express bus services, and a revised TDM (traffic demand 
management) program to encourage carpooling and use of a base 
shuttle. Earl Flanagan asked whether VDOT has time to incorporate exits 
from the I-95 express lanes to the county parkway at Newington. Mark 
noted that VDOT has a short-term, medium, and long-term list for 
projects. The ramps from I-95 to the parkway are on the long-term list and 
are not currently funded. Jan Vaughn of VDOT noted that a decision 
about HOT lanes on I-95 is still pending, but expected next month. 
 

In response to other questions, Mark Cannalli noted that currently 67 
percent of personnel at Fort Belvoir live south and west of  the base. He 
said that the planned section of Fairfax County Parkway through the 
Engineering Proving Ground was put on hold by VDOT in May 2005 due 
to contamination issues related to petroleum spills and underground 
pipes. It would have been complete by 2008 but is now unscheduled 
pending a resolution of the problem, though still funded. He also stated 
that the Route One/Telegraph Road connector is going forward without 
question and will not be affected by BRAC. Supervisor Hyland noted that 
this connector road, built in response to the September 11 road closures 
on the base, will be open to partial traffic in 2008 and complete in 2009. 
This timespan of eight years from need to completion is two more years 
than are available to complete the BRAC project. 
 

There was much discussion about the difficulty of obtaining firm data on 
traffic and residential patterns in the very limited time remaining. Two 

factors are how many current personnel in the agencies will respond to 
the voluntary survey, and how those aggregate answers will change due 
to turnover in the next 6 years.  Supervisor Hyland noted that some 
decisions need to be made now based on zip codes of existing 
employees in agencies scheduled to be relocated to Fort Belvoir.  He 
agreed such data will change as relocation occurs but is sufficiently 
accurate for preliminary planning of Fairfax County services.  He 
requested such data. 
 

MVCCA Co-Chair Errol Bergsagel raised two questions from the council: 
how to expedite “throughput” of traffic on Route One that is not going to 
the Fort, including encouraging this traffic to use I-95, and easing access 
to the fort by neighbors in the local zip code area, perhaps through a 
green id tag system. 
 

On mass transit, Supervisor Hyland stated that rail has got to be brought 
to this part of the county or BRAC will not work, whether it’s Metrorail or 
light rail along Route One. The audience also raised the question of 
ferries on the Potomac to open up housing options in Maryland or 
downriver in Virginia. Leon Marshall stated there are several good 
locations at the fort for a landing. The problem in the past has been too 
limited demand for this service. 
 

g. Some questions were also raised on education impacts. School Board 
Member Dan Storck stated that information is the top priority; the schools 
need data to anticipate where people are coming from and what capacity 
is needed where. Currently, elementary schools in the area are growing 
and at capacity, but there is some capacity at some middle and high 
schools. Once data is available, the schools can plan, but at least a 5-
year head start is needed to do this right. Although countywide enrollment 
has recently declined slightly, this area does not share in that trend and is 
growing rapidly. There is also an issue with the accuracy of local 
enrollment projections, since South County High School, just built, has 
filled up much faster than expected. Use of limited school capacity outside 
the immediate district is unlikely to work well because of the problem of 
long bus rides and a desire for schools to be part of the local 
neighborhood. Lacking data so far, communities south of Fort Belvoir 
expect to be most heavily affected. Leon Marshall told Supervisor Hyland 
that data on school age children will be included in the next web-based 
survey of those affected by BRAC. 
 

h. In a further discussion of the timeline, Leon Marshall explained that to 
get federal DOD base access funds, hard numbers are required. A study 
will be conducted next year that will lead to an application for these funds. 
Supervisor Hyland stated that according to the usual county process, it 
would take 10 to 12 years to complete the roads. He said that “someone 
has to be creative to make this work.” Private-public partnerships were 
discussed, as was the possibility of using old railbeds still on Fort Belvoir, 
which could be given tracks again. 
 

i. Leon Marshall noted that this BRAC transition is unprecedented in 
scale, which is one reason we do not have good data from any similar 
action to guide us. Fort Belvoir’s only previous BRAC experience was to 
relocate 5,000 people from Cameron Station in Alexandria to Fort Belvoir. 
DOD has experience with large-scale closures and transfers between 
widely separated parts of the country, but not within the same region on 
this scale. 
 

j. Federation President John Jennison thanked all the members of the 
panel and all those who attended. He appreciated the opportunity for all 
parties to assess the impact of BRAC on the region and the challenge to 
Fairfax County resources.  
 
 

Next Federation Membership Meeting:  December 15, 2005. 
 
 

Next Federation Board Meeting:  December 1, 2005. 
 
 

Meeting adjourned at 10:00 p.m. 
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Federation Environment Committee Co-Chairs Meet with 
County Officials on Stream Reclassification Process 

 

On October 25 2005, Federation Board members met with 
Jimmie Jenkins, Director of the Fairfax County Department of 
Public Works and Environmental Services (DPWES) and other 
DPWES representatives to discuss the County’s proposed 
modifications to the stream reclassification process. Federation 
representatives were Walt Sisson, Flint Webb and Sally Ormsby. 
Providence District Supervisor Linda Smyth and Providence 
Planning Commissioner Ken Lawrence also attended.  
 

The original process to classify streams as perennial was 
performed using a protocol that examined 26 hydrologic, physical 
and biological factors. This process was a tool that used 
indicators to classify streams based on a one-time visit; it was a 
predictive tool used in the absence of direct observation of water 
flow. The current provisions for reclassifying streams involve 
observation of flow during non-drought periods. Such 
observations take precedence over predictive classifications 
using the protocol. 
 

The County has acknowledged that the criteria for stream 
reclassification need to be tightened. There needs to be 
uniformity regarding the use of the drought index; changes in the 
way a stream is observed, including methods used to determine 
flow between pools; expansion of public notification and 
comment procedures; and actions to ensure the Board of 
Supervisors is notified of reclassification requests. 
 

DPWES is considering several changes in the reclassification 
process. First, observations of stream proposed for 
reclassification would not be conducted if the U.S. Drought 
Monitor Index indicated that conditions were D0 (Abnormally Dry) 
or higher. Current procedures allow for stream reclassification if 
observations of the absence of flow are made during ‘non-
drought” periods. In addition, local conditions and local 
monitoring station measures would be taken into consideration. 
 

Another proposed change involves observation of stream flow 
150 feet downstream of the property line of the property owner 
requesting the reclassification, and observation upstream along 
the entire length of the stream. In addition, the County will use 
dye tests and other appropriate methods to determine if there is 
flow between pools or flow below the surface. 
 

The County is also considering changing the notification process 
of local citizens when a stream is proposed for reclassification. 
The County will notify all property owners adjacent to the 
property owner requesting the classification that a reclassification 
is being requested, as well as local community associations. 
However, the Federation requested that notification include all 
property owners whose property is upstream, as the 
reclassification would change the designation of the stream 
running through their property. Federation members were also 
concerned that because not all homeowners associations are 
incorporated, the County may fail to notify some affected 
associations.  The County agreed to reexamine this process.  
 

Finally, DPWES will take steps to ensure the Supervisor whose 
district includes a stream proposed for reclassification is notified 
prior to any County action (i.e., observation by officials). The full 
Board of Supervisors will also be notified of any proposed stream 
reclassifications; however, the decision to reclassify a stream will 
remain an administrative decision and not a Board decision. 
 

The Environment and Land Use Committees will continue to 
work with citizens and County officials to ensure the stream 
reclassification process remains open and grounded in scientific 
methods. 

Air Quality State Implementation Plan Process on 
Federation Website 

 

Environment Committee Co-Chair Flint Webb has written 
an article on the Washington Metropolitan State 
Implementation Plan (SIP) development process.  
Because of its length, it cannot be published in this edition 
of the newsletter but is available on the Federation 
website, www.fairfaxfederation.org.  If you would like to 
obtain a copy and cannot access the website, please 
contact Carol Hawn at (703) 266-6872.  I invite you to read 
it; if you have any questions, please contact Flint Webb at 
(703) 560-5203 or FedEnvironment@fairfaxfederation.org. 
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County Releases Winter Preparedness Information to 
Keep Residents Safe this Season  

 

Between the upcoming holiday season and the onset of colder 
weather, candles are often lit during the winter.  The 
National Fire Protection Association reports that Christmas 
Day was the peak day of the year for home candle fires 
between 1999 - 2002, with New Year’s Day and Christmas Eve 
tied for second.  If you elect to use open-flame candles, the 
following safety measures are recommended: 
 

• Do not place candles near combustible materials such as 
upholstered furniture. 

 

• Never leave children unattended in a room with an open 
flame. 

 

• Do not place candles on window ledges or near 
entryways - the potential air draft can “fan” the flame, 
catching curtains or other materials on fire. 

 

• Keep burning candles within sight at all times.  Candles 
can present fire hazard outdoors on decks and patios as 
well as inside the home.   

 

• Always extinguish candles before leaving the home.   
 

• Use holders designed for the particular candle style.   
 

• Place all candles on a protected, heat-resistant, dry 
surface away from anything that can catch fire and out 
of the reach of children and pets. 

 

On a related matter, because of the chance of power being 
knocked out during a winter storm, residents should assemble 
a home emergency supply kit.  For more information on this, 
visit www.fairfaxcountycitizencorps.org.   
 

These and many other recommendations for staying safe 
during cold weather season are available on the Fairfax 
County website, www.fairfaxcounty.gov.  To request this 
information in another format, please call (703) 324-3187. 

http://www.fairfaxfederation.org
mailto:FedEnvironment@fairfaxfederation.org
http://www.fairfaxcountycitizencorps.org
http://www.fairfaxcounty.gov
http://www.fairfaxfederation.org


Fairfax County  

FEDERATION 
of Citizens Associations 

 
 

4022 Hummer Road 
Annandale, VA  22003 

Directions to the 
 

Packard Center,  
located in 

Annandale Community Park 
 

Take I-495 (Capital Beltway) to Little 
River Turnpike (Route 236 - Exit 52B); 

 

go east toward Annandale. 
 

Turn left at the first stop light onto  
Hummer Road. 

 

Go 200 yards to the entrance of 
Annandale Community Park,  

which is on the left. 
 

Keep right to the large parking lot. 
 

Please use the left entrance into 
the Packard Center.   

Membership 
Meeting 

 

Thursday, 
December 15, 2005 

7:30 p.m. 
 

Packard Center 
4022 Hummer Road 

Annandale 
 

“Ask the Chairman”  
 

with 
The Honorable 

Gerald E. Connolly 
Chairman,  

Fairfax County Board 
of Supervisors 

www.fairfaxfederation.org 

Citizen of the Year Nominations 
 

Nominations are still being accepted for the 
Fairfax County Federation of Citizens 
Associations/Washington Post  Citizen of the 
Year Award.  A nomination form is available 
on our website, www.fairfaxfederation.org.  
If you know an individual whose contributions 
and accomplishments have benefited the 
residents of Fairfax County, we invite you to 
nominate them for this prestigious 
commendation.  The deadline for nominations 
is January 15, 2006.  If you have questions, 
or for additional information, contact Carol 
Hawn, Award Selection Committee Chair, at 
(703) 266-6872.  The banquet will be held in 
March, 2006. 

http://www.fairfaxfederation.org
http://www.fairfaxfederation.org

